
In 1976, John Deere 
and Living History 
Farms began a 
partnership naming 
John Deere as the 
sole provider of 
modern agricultural 
equipment for the 
museum. This lease 
agreement has been 
valued from $45,000 
in 2003 to over 
$300,000 today.

On October 4, 1979, 
 Saint John Paul II 
 visited Iowa and 
conducted  an  
outdoor mass at 
Living History 
Farms. An estimated 
340,000 pilgrims 
gathered on the 
grounds to hear the 
Saint’s homily on 
land stewardship 
and the farmers’ 
vocation. Exits from 
the state  highways 
and Interstate 35/80 
were closed  and  
pilgrims walked 
miles just for the 
chance  to gather 
and celebrate mass 
with Saint John 
Paul II. 

The popular Living 
History Farms Cross 
Country Race was 
established in 1979. 
As many as 7,500 
runners have braved 
the elements to run 
this seven plus mile 
off-road course. 
Today, the race  
is incorporated  
as a  separate  
organization, called 
the Central Iowa 
Race Corporation 
(CIRC). CIRC donates 
the majority of the 
race proceeds to  
Living History Farms.

Gradually Living  
History Farms began 
to  fill out the town  
of Walnut Hill, a  
fictional town named 
after Martin Flynn’s 
Walnut Hill Farm. 
Several buildings 
were moved from 
other cities, such 
as the  Greteman 
General Store.

The R.B. Armstrong 
doctor’s office was 
moved to LHF from 
Polk City, IA in 1980.

The Church of the 
Land opened in 
1984. The Farm of 
the Future’s solar 
home and barn also 
opened in 1984, 
only to close 8 years 
later as technology 
was outmoded. 
Both buildings of the 
Farm of the Future 
were repurposed to 
become the Murray 
Conference Center 
and Wallace Exhibit 
Center.

In 1982, the Junior 
League of Des 
Moines partnered 
with Living History 
Farms to “expand 
volunteer  
participation from 
a broader spectrum 
of the community.” 
The Junior League  
provided a donation 
to hire Living History 
Farms’ first  
volunteer  
coordinator to 
create a formal  
volunteer program.

In 1991, Barbara 
Bush visited Living 
 History Farms to 
commemorate the 
 beginning of her 
Farm Safety for Kids 
 initiatives. 

Living History Farms 
began Historic 
Dinner programs at 
the 1900-era  farm 
house, starting in 
1985. By 1995, these 
family-style meals 
were offered 9 
times a week from 
November through  
mid-April.

The  
Visitor Center 
was built in 1997. 
Prior to this, guests 
entered through 
gravel roads,  
parking lots, and 
farm sheds.

In 2005, Living  
History Farms   
established a 
tri-membership 
 program with the 
Blank Park Zoo and 
the Science Center 
of Iowa. This unique 
partnership was 
created to provide 
 membership options 
to the community 
to all three  
organizations or any 
combination of their 
choosing to best fit 
their needs.

Living History Farms 
sold 38 acres of land 
to begin an  
endowment with 
$5.1 million in 2008.

In 2009, Wayne  
Alwill, a farmer 
from Crawford 
County, left a $1.3 
million estate gift 
to Living History 
Farms. This was the 
 museum’s largest 
endowment gift 
ever. 

In 2013, The W.T. 
and Edna M. Dahl 
Trust awarded 
$500,000 to endow 
support for the 
Tangen Home and 
the  Implement 
Dealership, adding 
to the legacy of 
their $1 million gift 
to the 1997 capital 
campaign.

An estimated 10,000 
people turned out 
to see President 
Barack Obama at a 
 campaign rally at 
Living History Farms 
on  Saturday,  
September 1, 2012.

The 1700 Ioway 
Farm was newly  
created in a  
different  location 
in 2015, featuring 
a new  orientation 
shelter, three types 
of Ioway homes, 
gardens, and native 
prairie grass. For the 
first time, all three 
of the museum’s 
working farm sites 
became completely  
 accessible to all 
visitors.

In 2015, Living  
History Farms  
received the  
Harlan/Peterson 
award from the 
Iowa State Historical 
Society.

Today, our mission 
to educate,  
entertain, and  
connect people of 
all ages to  
Midwestern rural 
life experiences 
is more relevant 
than ever. As each 
generation becomes 
further removed 
from the land, there 
is a greater need for 
knowledge about 
how food is  
produced, to help 
consumers make 
smart choices. 

Living History Farms 
will continue to  
engage citizens 
about their  
agricultural 
heritage, inspire 
 curiosity in children 
to develop critical 
21st century skills, 
and develop leaders 
in Iowa. 

Without the  
preservation of our 
shared  histories, 
future citizens will 
have no grounding 
in what it means 
to be an  Iowan, an 
American, and a 
steward of the land. 
We invite you to 
become a part of 
our future!
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Living History Farms’ 
land was once part 
of the vast Iowa 
prairie. The area 
had many uses even 
into pre-history. 
 Archeological field 
surveys found   
evidence of Native 
American stone 
points and pottery 
pieces. Native   
hunting parties  
likely searched for 
deer and other 
animals along the 
creeks.

In the 1840s, the 
U.S. government 
opened central  
Iowa territories for 
white  settlement. 
Polk County was 
surveyed in 1847 
and divided into 21 
townships. Living 
History Farms’ land 
is in the southwest 
corner of Polk 
County, in Walnut 
Township. 

In 1849, John Lewis 
bought 160 acres of 
land, roughly where 
Living History Farms 
is now, from the  
United States  
government. He 
paid $1.25 per acre.  
In 1860, Lewis sold 
the land to E.R. 
Clapp, a Des Moines  
businessman, at  
$10 per acre.

In 1867, Clapp sold 
his 600 acres in 
Walnut Township to 
Martin Flynn at $26 
per acre. Flynn,  
an Irish immigrant,  
had made a 
small fortune in 
earth-moving work 
for railroad  
companies, such as 
the Union Pacific 
 Railroad. Flynn  
continued to 
purchase land in 
the area, ending 
up with a 1500 acre 
farming operation. 
The Flynn Farm  
specialized in  
pure-bred Shorthorn 
cattle and  Berkshire 
hogs.
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In 1870, Martin and 
Ellen Flynn hired 
brick-makers and   
carpenters to 
construct a  15 room 
mansion on their 
land, along with a 
large barn for grain, 
hay, and cattle. 
The Flynns raised 
10 children at their 
Walnut Hill Farm. 
Martin died in July 
1906. His children 
inherited the                               
farm company and                                
continued the                              
business until 1915.

In 1915, the Flynn 
Farm Company sold 
 800 acres of the 
Walnut Hill Farm, 
 mansion, and barn 
to the State of Iowa 
for $200 per acre. 
The State created 
the Clive Honor 
Farm, a work farm 
for selected inmates 
in the Iowa  prison 
system.

The Clive Honor 
Farm began with 
15 prisoners from 
the Fort Madison 
Penitentiary. Farm 
products were 
grown for use in 
other prisons across 
the state. Shipping 
the produce became 
too costly and the 
farm closed in 1935.

In 1941, the  Clive 
Honor Farm  
re-opened, under 
direction of  
Superintendent 
John Wabel. This 
time, the farm sold 
produce  locally on 
the open market, 
netting a profit 
each year. In 1947, 
the farm cleared a 
profit of $51,000 
and won awards for 
record corn yields.

Men slept in the 
brick mansion. 
Interior walls had 
been shifted to 
create large  
dormitory rooms. 
Both the house and 
barn were painted 
white.  
Additional 
barns,  
including 
Quonset style 
buildings, 
were added to 
the farm grounds.

Between 40-50 
prisoners worked 
the farm at any one 
time. They raised 
corn, oats, hogs, 
cattle and tended  
gardens and 
 orchards. Prisoners 
wore no restraints. 
Three guards  
supervised the men, 
but carried no  
firearms. Prisoners 
were on their honor 
to follow rules. 
There were few  
issues and many 
men spent years 
working  productively 
at the farm.

In 1957, Interstate 
80/35 was built 
through the middle 
of the Clive Honor 
Farm. A cement 
underpass was built 
so that prisoners 
and farm  
equipment could 
travel  between the 
east and west  
 parcels of land 
without using 
public roads. This 
tunnel  remains one 
of the few  private 
underpasses in the 
interstate system.

The  coming of the 
 interstates and 
 expansion of the 
western suburbs 
ended the Clive 
Honor Farm. 

The land was sold 
to Rollo Bergeson, a 
Des Moines  
 entrepreneur, 
in 1965. Rollo 
Bergeson planned 
to invite investors to 
create housing,  
businesses, 
recreation areas, 
hotels and even 
golf courses on the 
land at a cost of 
nearly $25 million. 
He called the project 
“Interstate Farms”. 
During the planning 
 process, William 
Murray  suggested a 
different  possibility.

Dr. William G.  
Murray dreamed of 
 a working  
agricultural  
museum. He  
described it as  “not 
just a dusty place 
where you see  
yesterday’s utensils 
and machinery 
under glass. You see 
things being used, a  
recreation of 
things in action, 
stretching from the 
past through the 
present and into 
the future.” Living 
History Farms was 
that vision.

In 1967, Living  
History Farms  
Foundation was 
formed as a  
nonprofit  
institution. In 1969, 
the  Foundation 
purchased 171 acres 
from Rollo Bergeson 
west of Interstate 
80/35.  In 1970, they 
purchased 165 acres 
on the east side of 
the highway. The 
Bergeson family  
 donated an  
additional 25 acres, 
including the Flynn 
Mansion.

The Foundation 
hired Darwin Thede 
as the first  
employee in 1970. 
Thede began 
 construction of an 
1840 farm including 
a pioneer log house 
and barn using trees 
from the Living  
History Farms  
property. 

That same year, 
a Grain Harvest 
Festival and then 
Corn Picking Contest 
were held—Living 
History Farms’ first 
public events.  
Over 5,000 people  
attended the Grain 
Harvest that year.

In 1973, Living 
History  Farms began 
construction  of a 
1900 horse-powered 
farm.  The historic 
1900-era farmhouse 
was moved from 
Grimes that year. 
 The century old 
Carlson Barn was 
 dismantled on its 
original location 
in  Stratford, Iowa 
and reassembled at 
Living  History Farms 
in 1974.

Early exhibits made 
use of outbuildings 
original to  the Flynn 
farm and the Clive 
Honor Farm.  A hog 
barn was cleaned 
and repurposed for 
a visitor center.  
Another outbuilding 
became first  a  
pottery shed, then 
the  broom works.  A 
root cellar became 
an  underground 
café.

Living History Farms 
Summer Day Camp 
programs began 
with 2 weeks of 
offerings in 1975. 
Today, Living History 
Farms offers more 
than twelve weeks 
of camp including 
Spring Break, Winter 
Break and Family 
Camp  options. In 
2014, LHF’s Day 
Camp program  
became accredited 
by the American 
Camping Association.

Only the front four 
downstairs rooms of 
the Flynn Mansion 
were open to the 
public during the 
1970s. Wallpaper, 
woodwork and 
 plastering had to 
be repaired and 
 replaced. The house 
held offices, craft 
displays, and the 
museum store  
before being  
restored to the 
1870s time period. 
Removing white 
paint from bricks 
and woodwork was 
a difficult process.

Restoration  
continued, and in 
2010, a modern   
addition was 
removed from the 
Flynn Mansion and 
then replaced in 
the original historic 
footprint.
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